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Friends in the Wey Valley Circuit, 

A few weeks ago, I had the privilege of joining a group of pilgrims from our Circuit on a journey 

to the island of Iona. Five years ago, I couldn’t have told you what “Iona” was — a place, a 

community, a denomination, or perhaps even a person’s name. I had sung songs and prayed 

prayers bearing the name “Iona Community,” but it remained a mystery to me. 

Now, having walked its beaches and prayed in its abbey, I understand why pilgrims speak of 

Iona with such reverence. The island is stunningly beautiful, with wild weather that shifts from 

sunshine to storm in the blink of an eye. The cathedral’s worship resonates with centuries of 

prayer. The history is heavy with the memory of saints and martyrs. But more than that, Iona 

is what Celtic Christians call a thin place — a place where heaven and earth seem to draw 

near, where God feels close, where eternal time brushes against ordinary time. 

One such place is the White Strand of the Monks. There, in the year 806, sixty-eight monks 

were martyred by Viking raiders. We do not know their names, but God does. Their lives were 

hidden, simple, given to prayer and learning — yet their witness endures. As Tertullian once 

said, “The blood of the martyrs is the seed of the Church.” From that place of sorrow, God has 

brought renewal, as pilgrims still gather on those sands to pray and to remember. 

Standing on that beach, I was struck not only by the cost of discipleship but by its call. Jesus 

never promised that following him would be safe. He invited us to take up our cross and 

follow. For those monks, faithfulness meant life — and death — in Christ. For us, faithfulness 

may look different: in daily prayer, in love that forgives, in hope that endures. To live as 

witnesses is to bear Christ’s light in the ordinary patterns of our days. 

That is the gift of a pilgrimage: it teaches us not to escape life, but to see God within it — even 

in the pain, even in the wounds. Thin places are not limited to distant islands or holy shrines. 

They appear whenever we open ourselves to God’s presence — in the quiet of prayer, in the 

embrace of community, in the beauty of creation, even in the struggle of carrying our own 

crosses. 

My time on Iona changed me. It reminded me that God is never far away, that eternity is 

always brushing close, and that every moment has the potential to become a thin place. My 

prayer for us all is that we would learn to notice those moments, and to live as witnesses — 

quietly, faithfully, steadfastly — to the God who meets us where heaven and earth touch. 

Grace and peace, 

 

Rev. Adam Payne 
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Resources/Good News 

Highlights of the Methodist Conference 2025 

A look back at the highlights of the Methodist Conference 2025, which was held in Telford 

between 26 June - 2 July. 

The Conference is the governing body of the Methodist Church and meets annually to discuss 

matters affecting the life of the Church, the nation and the world. 

Highlights of the Methodist Conference 2025 

 

 

 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=kk_eMK1W4Wo


 

 



 

 



 

  



 

 

 

 

Saturday 20 September 2025 2.00-4.00pm 

Knaphill Methodist Church, The Broadway, Knaphill GU21 2DR 

(between Boots & the old Lloyds Bank) 

Clothes4U 

a clothes bank supporting the local community 

To claim your FREE clothes, collect a voucher from 30+ places in Surrey. 

Email us to find out where they are: clothes@knaphillmethodist.co.uk  

Due to huge generosity lately from the residents of Knaphill and beyond, 

clothes donations are not being accept at all for the time being. 

 

mailto:clothes@knaphillmethodist.co.uk


 

 



 

 



 

 

 


